
 

 

 

 
 February 17, 2010 

 

Via Electronic Transmission 

 

The Honorable Kathleen Sebelius 

Secretary 

U.S. Department of Health and Human Services 

200 Independence Avenue, SW 

Washington, DC 20201 

 

Dear Secretary Sebelius: 

 

 As the senior senator from Iowa and Ranking Member of the United States 

Committee on Finance (Committee), I have a duty to conduct oversight of the executive 

branch, including the activities of the Department of Health and Human Services 

(HHS/Department).  This duty includes monitoring HHS activities and conducting 

oversight to ensure that taxpayer dollars are used appropriately. 

 

 Today I write regarding international travel by HHS employees during Fiscal 

Year (FY) 2009.  I am in receipt of a memo from the Department titled “Fiscal Year 2008 

International Travel Summary.” I have attached a copy of that memo for your review.  

The memo details the total number of HHS international travelers, the total estimated 

international travel costs, and the average cost per traveler in FY 2008: 

 

 The memo also lists international travel information by agency, with the National 

Institutes of Health (NIH), Centers for Disease Control (CDC), and the Food and Drug 

Administration (FDA) employees constituting over 95% of the Department’s 

international travel.  In FY 2008 travel for both FDA and CDC employees cost much 

more per trip than employees at other agencies, a cost that was not attributable to distance 

or remoteness of destinations, but instead to business-class expenses.  As the four 

agencies with the most international travelers and the most travel costs, NIH, CDC, FDA, 

and the Office of the Secretary (OS) all experienced growth in both their total travel costs 

and average cost per traveler: 

 Total % Change from FY 07 

# of international travelers 11,688 6.27% 

Travel costs $63,192,925 13.78% 

Average cost per traveler $5,407 0% 

 Total travel 

costs 

% change from 

FY 2007 

Avg. cost per 

traveler 

% change from 

FY 2007 

NIH $20,790,491 5.14% $4,185 5.76% 

CDC $29,170,916 16.37% $6,187 2.06% 

FDA $10,340,683 20.57% $6,992 7.62% 

OS $2,324,992 54.71% $5,856 45.74% 
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 While this growth may be attributable to a number of factors, including H1N1, I 

write to learn whether these trends continued into FY 2009 and what you anticipate in 

2010.  To assist me in this matter, please provide a list of the following: 

 

1) number of international travelers,  

 

2) total estimated travel costs,             

 

3) number of days of travel, 

 

4) number of countries visited, and 

 

5) the average cost per traveler. Please provide this information delineated by each 

HHS agency.  

 

            Thank you for your attention to this important matter.  I request that your agency 

provide a response by no later than March 3, 2010.  Should you have any questions 

regarding this letter, please contact Christopher Armstrong at (202) 224-2415.  All formal 

correspondence should be sent electronically in PDF format to Brian_Downey@finance-

rep.senate.gov.  

 
Sincerely, 

 

                       
       Charles E. Grassley 

    Ranking Member 

 

 

 

Attachment 












